SEER GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD ON WEDNESDAY 6th FEBRUARY 2008 COMMENCING AT 7.30 pm

Present:
Cllr P Clarke (Chairman), Cllr J Forsaith, Cllr D Scourfield, Cllr C Hughes, 

Cllr N Rothwell, Cllr D Matthews, Cllr A Nicholls, Cllr T Wiener and Cllr M Lawton.

In attendance: 
 District Cllr S Patel and Mrs E Bates (Clerk).  

1.
Open Session:  Cllr Patel had received complaints from residents about people parking at the Cemetery when taking or collecting their children from school.  The school will be asked to remind parents not to park in the cemetery.  (Action – Clerk) 
2.
Apologies for absence: County Cllr Pam Bacon.

Approval of Minutes of the previous meeting:  Approval of the minutes of the previous meeting was proposed by Cllr Forsaith and seconded by Cllr Scourfield.
Update on Actions from Previous Meeting:  

7 iv.  Cllr Matthews is still trying to determine whether TV Police will be covering the cost of the traffic survey.  (Action – Cllr Matthews)
Matters arising from the previous meeting not listed on the Agenda: Nothing to report.
3.
Correspondence:  

Outgoing

11 Jan
Letter to BCC Cllr Martin Tett thanking him for his update on the County proposals for Energy from Waste.

15 Jan
Letter to Orchard Road resident to ask if they would please refrain from parking on the grass verge outside their property so that the grass can be restored.

20 Jan
Letter to 9 local stables raising concerns about the horses fouling the pavements and the attitude of a small minority of riders.

28 Jan
Rural Strategy Feedback form was completed.

29 Jan
Letter to Mr Mike Cooper, Managing Director, Arrive UK Regions, seeking compensation for the incident on Tues 16th Jan when two Arriva buses got stuck on the grass verge whilst trying to avoid the flooding on the Chalfont Road.
4 Feb
Letter to Mr. N Gibson, BCC Strategic Director Transportation, Economy and Environment, about ongoing concerns over road conditions in Seer Green.

Incoming

12 Jan
Letter from Barry Richardson, Chairman of the Allotments Association, enclosing the rents for 07/08 and raising a number of issues.

28 Jan
Copy of letter from District Cllr Steve Patel to Mrs S Brown at BCC about the parking concerns on the corner of Orchard Road and Bottom Lane following a letter from a resident in Highlands Road.

28 Jan
Letter from the Audit Commission proposing to appoint Mazars LLP as the new external auditor for SGPC for the 2007/08 accounts.

2 Feb
Email from Orchard Road resident stating that she has a letter from BCC giving her permission to park on the verge outside her home.  The resident also outlined plans to improve the area.

Chiltern District Council

11 Jan
Letter about Special Parking Area’s – Review of limited waiting bays.

Jan
Minutes from the following meetings:- Cabinet, Performance & Resources Overview, Planning Committee, Licensing and Regulation Committee, Standards, Constitution Review, Housing and Planning Overview, Performance and Resources Overview and Personnel Committee.

Bucks CC

2 Jan
Invitation to Chiltern & South Bucks Transportation Symposium on 20 Feb

9 Jan
Information and poster on Bucks Car Share

21 Jan
Update on BCC Municipal Waste Procurement Project

21 Jan
Minerals and Waste Core Strategy Development Plan Document – Preferred options consultation

30 Jan
Spring Term 2008 Travel Choice Team Newsletter

Jan
Illegal Dumping Costs – Pack for Parish Council’s

31 Jan
Planning Application Consultation responses required by 14th March 2008. (Action – Cllr Rothwell)

Other 

Jan
RoSPA Inspection of Areas where children play 2008

Jan
Invitation to Bucks Strategic Partnership – Agreeing the new LAA on 8th Feb

3 Jan
Communities and Local Government – Consultation on Orders and Regulations relating to the conduct of local authority members in England

24 Jan
Institute of Cemetery and Crematorium Management invitation to Seminar 8/9 May

Jan
Chilterns Society Building Design Awards - invitation to nominate schemes

4 Feb
Chiltern Community Partnership – next meeting on 14th Feb

Reports from other companies and organisations

The Playing Field – Bucks Playing Fields Association Newsletter, Clerks & Councils Direct, Bucks Voluntary & Community Sector Newsletter and Wicksteed Playscapes.

4.
Finance  
Payments amounting to             
    £3,315.73 were made  

Income 


                £3,626.25



Closing bank balance end Jan             £55,449.27

The Long Term Plan was approved and adopted.  

CDC will be invoiced for their contribution towards the new car park surface.  (Action – Clerk)
5. Planning

Approved

CH/2007/2049/FA
Highclere Farm, Newbarn Lane, Seer Green, HP9 2QZ


Change of use from bed and breakfast accommodation to residential accommodation.

CH/2007/2156/FA
Parish Church Hall, School Lane, Seer Green


Roof extension and replacement windows.

CH/2007/2260/FA
Bryndale, Rawlings Lane, Seer Green, HP9 2RQ


Single storey side extension to provide garage.

Refused

CH/2007/2143/FA
Squirrels Leap, Bottom Lane, Seer Green, Beaconsfield HP9 2UH 


Demolition of existing house and erection of two new dwellings each with detached garage.


Objection on basis of over-development within designated Established Residential Area of Special Character.

6.
PRINCIPAL AGENDA ITEMS

i. Pavilion Car Park:  The Parish Council held a site meeting with SSC and the civil engineering company JNP Group to agree the details of the project to resurface the Recreation Ground car park.  The following costs have now been agreed:-
JNP Group Consulting Engineers will inspect and approve each surface layer.  A total of five site visits will be made which include the aforementioned meeting.  Cost £250 plus VAT per meeting.

SSC have quoted to carry out the resurfacing of the car park to the specification (option1) supplied by JNP Group at a cost of £24,250 plus VAT.  It was also agreed to install a speed hump at the entrance of the car park costing £1,150 plus VAT and to raise the existing logs and set on packers which will cost a further £650 plus VAT.  Chiltern District Council has agreed to provide £8,510 towards the project.  Total cost to SGPC will be £18,790.

The work will start on 7th April during the Easter School holidays and will last two weeks.

Actions before work can commence:-

· The following local residents will be advised – households in Park Place, Allotment Association, Scouts and a notice will be displayed on the village notice boards and in the newsagents.  

· The drains at the site need clearing.  (Action - Clerk)

· A pro forma invoice is required from JNP Group. (Action – Cllr Lawton)  

· As CDC need to pay for the work in the current financial year they will be invoiced in February.  (Action – Clerk)
· The foliage around the site needs to be cut back.  Residents will be notified. (Action – Cllr Lawton)  

· The Recycling Centre will need to be removed from the site before the works commence.  (Action - Clerk)
ii. BCC Leadership Fund
Following a discussion it was agreed to put forward the following three proposals for the 2008 Leadership Fund:-  Three bollards for the Chalfont Road verge to stop vehicles driving on to and ruining the verge when the road is flooded.  Post and chain link fence to protect the grass entrance of the Cemetery.  A new door for the equipment shed at the Recreation Ground as the current one has been damaged.  (Action – Clerk)
iii. Footpath 12
Fly tipping continues to be an issue on the private land that borders the area of Footpath 12, which runs behind houses in Howard Crescent.  The landowners have very kindly agreed to clear the current fly tipping.  All households in Howard Crescent will be written to about the issue.  (Action – Clerk)  A warning notice will be erected in the area to advise that fly tippers will be prosecuted. (Action – Clerk)  The situation will continue to be monitored.
7.
UPDATES ON OTHER MATTERS (Reports by Exception)

i. RISK ASSESSMENT: The Parish Council reviewed the Risk Assessment document for the area covered by the Properties Working Group.   The Risk Assessment document will be updated.  (Action – Cllr Rothwell)  Local contractors will be asked for confirmation that they have personal liability insurance.  (Action – Clerk)

Environment:  The Parish Council has had to pay £300 for the recent graffiti removal on the Pavilion, as Chiltern District Council’s Graffiti removal budget is now empty and unlikely to be renewed.  The insurance policy will be checked to see if the amount can be recovered.  (Action – Clerk)  The Parish Council is searching for the original Byelaws document and will reference the minute book and speak to previous Councillors.  (Action Cllr Clarke, Clerk)  

ii. Properties: The solicitor has finalised her review of the allotments agreements and the feedback will be incorporated into the current documents.  (Action – Cllr Forsaith)  

There are a limited number of graves remaining at the Cemetery and a discussion on grave allocation will be held at the next meeting.

The toilet cisterns at the Pavilion are slow to refill and need to be inspected.  (Action – Cllr Nicholls)
iii. COMMUNITY LIAISON:  At a recent NAG meeting there was a discussion about Community Speedwatch, which is a traffic-monitoring scheme co-ordinated by BCC and Thames Valley Police but managed and run by volunteers in the Community.  Volunteers are trained to use a Speed Detection Radar (SDR) to gather data on speeding motorists.  The data collected is then used to send letters to the registered keepers of the offending vehicles to ask them to keep speeds down.  The SDR costs £2,000, which includes the equipment, signs and tabards.  Representatives from Chalfont St. Peter, Chalfont St. Giles, Coleshill and Seer Green have agreed in principle to contribute towards funding this equipment.
8.
Any Other Business:  Nothing to report.
Next Meeting – The next Parish Council Meeting will be held on Wednesday 5th March 2008, at 7.30 pm in the Parish Church Hall.  
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